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time specified in paragraph (b) of this 
section. 

(g) Records required by this part may 
be retained either as original records 
or as true copies such as photocopies, 
microfilm, microfiche, or other accu-
rate reproductions of the original 
records. 

(h) If a facility conducting nonclin-
ical testing goes out of business, all 
raw data, documentation, and other 
material specified in this section shall 
be transferred to the archives of the 
sponsor of the study. The Food and 
Drug Administration shall be notified 
in writing of such a transfer. 

[43 FR 60013, Dec. 22, 1978, as amended at 52 
FR 33781, Sept. 4, 1987; 54 FR 9039, Mar. 3, 
1989] 

Subpart K—Disqualification of 
Testing Facilities 

§ 58.200 Purpose. 

(a) The purposes of disqualification 
are: 

(1) To permit the exclusion from con-
sideration of completed studies that 
were conducted by a testing facility 
which has failed to comply with the re-
quirements of the good laboratory 
practice regulations until it can be 
adequately demonstrated that such 
noncompliance did not occur during, or 
did not affect the validity or accept-
ability of data generated by, a par-
ticular study; and 

(2) To exclude from consideration all 
studies completed after the date of dis-
qualification until the facility can sat-
isfy the Commissioner that it will con-
duct studies in compliance with such 
regulations. 

(b) The determination that a nonclin-
ical laboratory study may not be con-
sidered in support of an application for 
a research or marketing permit does 
not, however, relieve the applicant for 
such a permit of any obligation under 
any other applicable regulation to sub-
mit the results of the study to the 
Food and Drug Administration. 

§ 58.202 Grounds for disqualification. 

The Commissioner may disqualify a 
testing facility upon finding all of the 
following: 

(a) The testing facility failed to com-
ply with one or more of the regulations 
set forth in this part (or any other reg-
ulations regarding such facilities in 
this chapter); 

(b) The noncompliance adversely af-
fected the validity of the nonclinical 
laboratory studies; and 

(c) Other lesser regulatory actions 
(e.g., warnings or rejection of indi-
vidual studies) have not been or will 
probably not be adequate to achieve 
compliance with the good laboratory 
practice regulations. 

§ 58.204 Notice of and opportunity for 
hearing on proposed disqualifica-
tion. 

(a) Whenever the Commissioner has 
information indicating that grounds 
exist under § 58.202 which in his opinion 
justify disqualification of a testing fa-
cility, he may issue to the testing fa-
cility a written notice proposing that 
the facility be disqualified. 

(b) A hearing on the disqualification 
shall be conducted in accordance with 
the requirements for a regulatory hear-
ing set forth in part 16 of this chapter. 

§ 58.206 Final order on disqualifica-
tion. 

(a) If the Commissioner, after the 
regulatory hearing, or after the time 
for requesting a hearing expires with-
out a request being made, upon an 
evaulation of the administrative record 
of the disqualification proceeding, 
makes the findings required in § 58.202, 
he shall issue a final order disquali-
fying the facility. Such order shall in-
clude a statement of the basis for that 
determination. Upon issuing a final 
order, the Commissioner shall notify 
(with a copy of the order) the testing 
facility of the action. 

(b) If the Commissioner, after a regu-
latory hearing or after the time for re-
questing a hearing expires without a 
request being made, upon an evalua-
tion of the administrative record of the 
disqualification proceeding, does not 
make the findings required in § 58.202, 
he shall issue a final order terminating 
the disqualification proceeding. Such 
order shall include a statement of the 
basis for that determination. Upon 
issuing a final order the Commissioner 
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shall notify the testing facility and 
provide a copy of the order. 

§ 58.210 Actions upon disqualification. 
(a) Once a testing facility has been 

disqualified, each application for a re-
search or marketing permit, whether 
approved or not, containing or relying 
upon any nonclinical laboratory study 
conducted by the disqualified testing 
facility may be examined to determine 
whether such study was or would be es-
sential to a decision. If it is determined 
that a study was or would be essential, 
the Food and Drug Administration 
shall also determine whether the study 
is acceptable, notwithstanding the dis-
qualification of the facility. Any study 
done by a testing facility before or 
after disqualification may be presumed 
to be unacceptable, and the person re-
lying on the study may be required to 
establish that the study was not af-
fected by the circumstances that led to 
the disqualification, e.g., by submit-
ting validating information. If the 
study is then determined to be unac-
ceptable, such data will be eliminated 
from consideration in support of the 
application; and such elimination may 
serve as new information justifying the 
termination or withdrawal of approval 
of the application. 

(b) No nonclinical laboratory study 
begun by a testing facility after the 
date of the facility’s disqualification 
shall be considered in support of any 
application for a research or marketing 
permit, unless the facility has been re-
instated under § 58.219. The determina-
tion that a study may not be consid-
ered in support of an application for a 
research or marketing permit does not, 
however, relieve the applicant for such 
a permit of any obligation under any 
other applicable regulation to submit 
the results of the study to the Food 
and Drug Administration. 

[43 FR 60013, Dec. 22, 1978, as amended at 59 
FR 13200, Mar. 21, 1994] 

§ 58.213 Public disclosure of informa-
tion regarding disqualification. 

(a) Upon issuance of a final order dis-
qualifying a testing facility under 
§ 58.206(a), the Commissioner may no-
tify all or any interested persons. Such 
notice may be given at the discretion 
of the Commissioner whenever he be-

lieves that such disclosure would fur-
ther the public interest or would pro-
mote compliance with the good labora-
tory practice regulations set forth in 
this part. Such notice, if given, shall 
include a copy of the final order issued 
under § 58.206(a) and shall state that the 
disqualification constitutes a deter-
mination by the Food and Drug Admin-
istration that nonclinical laboratory 
studies performed by the facility will 
not be considered by the Food and 
Drug Administration in support of any 
application for a research or marketing 
permit. If such notice is sent to an-
other Federal Government agency, the 
Food and Drug Administration will 
recommend that the agency also con-
sider whether or not it should accept 
nonclinical laboratory studies per-
formed by the testing facility. If such 
notice is sent to any other person, it 
shall state that it is given because of 
the relationship between the testing fa-
cility and the person being notified and 
that the Food and Drug Administra-
tion is not advising or recommending 
that any action be taken by the person 
notified. 

(b) A determination that a testing fa-
cility has been disqualified and the ad-
ministrative record regarding such de-
termination are disclosable to the pub-
lic under part 20 of this chapter. 

§ 58.215 Alternative or additional ac-
tions to disqualification. 

(a) Disqualification of a testing facil-
ity under this subpart is independent 
of, and neither in lieu of nor a pre-
condition to, other proceedings or ac-
tions authorized by the act. The Food 
and Drug Administration may, at any 
time, institute against a testing facil-
ity and/or against the sponsor of a non-
clinical laboratory study that has been 
submitted to the Food and Drug Ad-
ministration any appropriate judicial 
proceedings (civil or criminal) and any 
other appropriate regulatory action, in 
addition to or in lieu of, and prior to, 
simultaneously with, or subsequent to, 
disqualification. The Food and Drug 
Administration may also refer the 
matter to another Federal, State, or 
local government law enforcement or 
regulatory agency for such action as 
that agency deems appropriate. 
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